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The Louisiana Archaeological Survey and Antiquities Commission met on Tuesday, March 13, 2018, at 1:30 p.m. in the 4th floor conference room, 1051 N. 3rd Street, Baton Rouge, Louisiana.  

Members Present:
Dr. Chip McGimsey


Dr. George Riser

Mr. Ray Berthelot
Members Absent:

Dr. Chaunda Mitchell

Ms. Kimberly Walden

Ms. Kathe Hambrick

Dr. Heather McKillop
Dr. Ed Britton

Dr. Mark Rees

Others Present:


Ms. Emily Dale

Dr. Rachel Watson
Ms. Ashley Fedoroff

Ms. Megan Kenny
Dr. Valerie Feathers

Dr. Diana Greenlee
Welcome & Introductions

The meeting did not have a quorum of members.  There were two permits that needed to be reviewed by the Commission in anticipation of work beginning before the next regularly scheduled Commission meeting.  Thus the meeting was conducted and the permits provisionally approved, pending formal approval by the full Commission at their next regularly scheduled meeting. The Vice-Chair, Dr. George Riser, called the meeting to order at 1:35 PM.  

All persons at the meeting introduced themselves.  
MOTION:  A motion was made by Mr. Ray Berthelot and seconded by Dr. George Riser, to accept the minutes of the December 12, 2017, Antiquities Commission Meeting.  The motion carried unanimously.

Old Business

Dr. McGimsey mentioned that Dr. Brooks Ellwood would be arriving shortly and would like to update the Commission on the results of the permit he obtained at the December 2017 meeting.  This is noted on the agenda under New Business.

New Business


Ms. Kelly Irvin Permit Request

Dr. McGimsey noted that Ms. Ervin is not in attendance but she has provided a copy of her permit proposal.  She is also not available via phone to answer any questions, but her advisor, Dr. TR Kidder, is available to answer questions.  

Mr. Berthelot asked if the Commission, the Division and Dr. Greenlee were comfortable with the previous permit work that Ms. Ervin had undertaken, and if the new proposal was a continuation of that study?  It was noted that Mr. Ervin gave a report on her investigations at the Louisiana Archaeological Society annual meeting in February, and Dr. McGimsey noted that she has promised to have her report on the 2017 investigations turned in prior to initiating the 2018 fieldwork.   Dr. Riser asked Dr. Greenlee is she had any issues, and Dr. Greenlee replied that Ms. Ervin had addressed her comments on the draft proposal.  Dr. McGimsey called Dr. Kidder.  There was a general discussion about the type and amounts of funding that Mr. Ervin may be able to develop in order to support her investigation; this will determine the amount of work that she will be able to undertake this summer.  Mr. Berthelot asked if Dr. Kidder will be visiting during the investigation; Dr. Kidder replied that he is going to try very hard to make it.  Dr. Greenlee noted that she had talked with Ms. Ervin about the project dates cited on page 28 of the proposal and asked for clarification.  Ms. Ervin noted that the intention is for a draft report on all her investigations to be provided to the Commission by July 2019, with the final report due in July 2020.  Dr. Riser asked when the 2018 fieldwork would be conducted; Dr. Greenlee replied that it would be in July and August of 2018.
MOTION:  A motion was made by Mr. Ray Berthelot and seconded by Dr. George Riser, to award a permit to Dr. TR Kidder and Ms. Kelly Irvin for her proposed 2018 investigation at Poverty Point World Heritage Site.  The motion carried unanimously.


Binghamton University Permit Request
Dr. Riser asked Dr. Greenlee if she had any comments on the proposal.  Dr. Greenlee replied that the authors had addressed her concerns in the revised proposal.  Dr. Riser asked when the field school would occur; Dr. Greenlee replied that it was expected to run between mid-May to the end of June, 2018.  They are anticipating 10-12 students with 3-4 faculty.  Mr. Berthelot asked if there were any concerns stemming from their 2017 permit.  Dr. Greenlee noted that their fieldwork was fine, but we have not yet received a draft or final report on their investigation, along with the other requirements for the permit.  Dr. Riser asked for clarification on who would be doing the work; Dr. Greenlee replied that it was faculty and students from Binghamton University in New York.  She noted that last year they worked on the CUZ survey project primarily but also did some work on site.  Due to weather issues, they were unable to do some of the planned work, and instead surveyed a significant portion of the Mound B field, finding the large magnetic anomaly.  That discovery led to the 2018 investigation which is aimed at exploring that anomaly.  Part of that effort will be a controlled surface collection, which has led Dr. Greenlee to draft collection standards for the park.  

Dr. McGimsey called the proposal authors at Binghamton University.  Dr. McGimsey stated that it would be appropriate to discuss the terms of their existing permit prior to discussing a new permit.  There are a series of conditions that need to be met, including an updated site form, copy of the field records, and public article, in addition to the formal report on their investigations.  The issue is that one permit should be completed before the Commission authorizes a new permit, and thus we were anticipating a timeframe for completing these tasks.  It was noted that the Summary of Fieldwork report has not yet been turned in, and is due 30 days after the fieldwork is completed.  Binghamton staff noted that since much of their work last year was geophysical and it takes so long to process the data that they hadn’t turned in a report pending completion of the data analysis.  They offered to send what was available at this point in time.  Dr. McGimsey noted that Field Summary reports are not intended to be data-heavy, but rather brief summaries of what was done where at the site.  Binghamton noted that they have been sharing the raw and processed data as it became available.  They also noted that they close to having a final report due, but can produce a short summary report in the near future.  They asked when things needed to be turned in.  Dr. McGimsey replied that the goal is to have one project complete before the next begins, but recognizes that this is not always doable with geophysical data; what the Commission is hoping for at this time is a timetable of when things will be turned in.  They noted that they have divided their work into at least two separate projects and are working on both simultaneously.  Dr. McGimsey asked when the comprehensive report would be submitted.  Binghamton replied that they intended to have the draft available by the time of the SAA meetings; on or about April 30, 2018.  Dr. McGimsey also noted that the site update form and a public article for the Louisiana Archaeological Society newsletter are also due in the near future.  Binghamton noted they are working with Dr. Mike Hargrave and Dr. Berle Clay on a professional article about the geophysics at the site, and they are balancing efforts on that paper and the other requirements.
Dr. McGimsey noted that the Commission members did not have any questions or concerns about the new proposal, and were looking forward to seeing what is found.  Binghamton noted that they want to try and minimize the amount of ground they excavate and the number of artifacts they have to process, while opening up enough ground to clearly define what the magnetic anomaly feature is.  They intend to do a lot of geophysics up front to guide exactly where the excavation units will be placed.

MOTION:  A motion was made by Dr. George Riser and seconded by Mr. Ray Berthelot, to approve a permit for Binghamton University to undertake investigations at the Mound B field at Poverty Point World Heritage Site.  The motion carried unanimously.

.Report on the LSU Campus Mounds Investigation
Dr. McGimsey noted that in 2012, Dr. Ellwood, Dr. Mann, and Dr. Saunders had undertaken a geophysical survey of the LSU Campus Mounds.  That was followed by the excavation of 1x2 m unit on the upper slope of Mound A, in the area of a possible anomaly.  Dr. McGimsey passed around photos of the profiles from that earlier excavation.  In December 2017, Dr. Ellwood and Dr. Saunders were granted a permit to conduct a similar excavation into Mound B.  As part of the research, Dr. Ellwood would like to reopen the old Mound A unit to reexamine the profiles.  He has come to the Commission for permission to amend his permit to undertake this additional work.
Dr. Brooks Ellwood gave a short Powerpoint presentation on his ideas concerning the stratigraphy and interpretations.  Dr. Ellwood noted that the proposal was simply to reexcavate the old unit to reexamine the profiles, and to not excavate any new sediment from Mound A.  The earlier geophysical work had suggested that Mound A had several large anomalies, one of which was the subject of the 2012 test unit.  He noted that not all the geophysical data had been analyzed at the time of the excavation, and it wasn’t until this year that all data sets were integrated  His current interpretation is based upon prior investigations of a modern hearth and how it appeared in the geophysical data.  The geophysical data profiles for the modern hearth and the Mound A anomaly are very similar. Evidence for a hearth was not observed in the excavation unit.  He also noted that soil cores had been taken through both mounds in 2008; he examined the magnetic susceptibility for each core and found a significant datum point at the approximate level of the Mound A anomaly.  These data suggest to him that a hearth, or series of stacked hearths, is present in the mound and that it simply was not recognized during the 2012 excavation.  He is hoping that reexamination of the profile will confirm that a hearth is present and he can obtain data and radiocarbon dates from them.  
Dr. McGimsey asked what additional analyses were planned.  Dr. Ellwood replied that he planned to use XRF, which would provide elemental data on the samples with an expectation that the hearth strata will show an increase in carbon.  Dr. McGimsey asked how this test could distinguish between in situ burning versus redeposited material in a basket load of mound fill.  Dr. Ellwood argued that there would be differences in the amount of carbon between the top and bottom parts of the deposit that would distinguish between these two events.  Dr. McGimsey noted that the profile appeared to him, and to Dr. Rob Mann and Dr. Becky Saunders who excavated the unit in 2012, as discrete basket loads of differentiated fill with little evidence for an in situ hearth.  He asked what analyses could be undertaken that would resolve these different interpretations and would justify reopening the unit.  Dr. Ellwood argued that excavations at other sites had shown examples of stacked hearths that to him looked very similar to the profile in Mound A.  He also noted that the data from the core indicated a lower magnetic signature at the level of the purported hearth.  Dr. McGimsey noted that there did not appear to be evidence of a living surface in the mound profile that would have been associated with the hearth.  Dr. Ellwood argued that there was possible evidence in various data sets for a surface.  It was noted that higher magnetic signatures are created when sediment is fired.  Dr. Ellwood summarized his request to reexcavate the unit and reexamine the profile walls.  Dr. Greenlee asked about XRF; it was her understanding that it worked best with elements with a higher atomic number and would not distinguish smaller materials like carbon.  Dr. Ellwood noted that XRF was not his specialty, and if that did not work, they would try another technique.  It was noted that loo-on-ignition is a common technique for measuring the amount of carbon in a sample.  The question of whether the dark lense in the profile might be an organic rich sediment like an A horizon; Dr. Ellwood noted that magnetic susceptibility measured iron not carbon.  There was discussion of soil formation mechanisms and how elements migrate during those processes.  Dr. McGimsey noted that the highest susceptibility readings came from the B horizon developed in the mound and the underlying pre-mound, and asked if the high reading in the level of the purported hearth simply reflected a basketload of B horizon sediment.  Dr. Ellwood argued that there were important differences between the two deposits.
Dr. McGimsey then noted that when the unit was backfilled in 2012, layers of bentonite were placed in the backfill in order to seal the fill and limit the movement of water through the fill into the intact mound.  There is concern that if the unit is reopened, that sealing will be lost.  It was recommended that if the unit was reopened that a similar strategy is employed when it is backfilled.  Dr. McGimsey noted that it appeared that the filling of the 2012 unit has been stable with few observable effects on the mound.  Dr. Ellwood argued that the old unit has settled significantly and requires additional fill.  He noted there are other areas on both mounds where slumping is evident and occasional surface voids that are allowing water to percolate into the mounds.  He noted that he and other LSU staff are scheduled to meet soon to discuss the long-term approach to preserving the mounds and keeping people off of them.  
Dr. McGimsey asked if sufficient data to answer the question about whether it is a hearth could be obtained from a new core placed through the hearth stratum.  Dr. Ellwood indicated that it would be more effective to have the chance to reexamine the entire wall very carefully with various techniques.  He did not know if the geochemistry would identify a hearth versus a non-hearth, and was not aware of a previous study that had addressed this issue.  Dr. Watson noted that she had analyzed a number of samples for her dissertation.  These samples were redeposited hearth materials; unfortunately the data is not yet published.
There was discussion of whether the Commission should amend the permit to allow the reexcavation of the Mound A test unit.  While it would be nice to know what the magnetic anomaly is, there are significant concerns about reopening the mound.  At a time when there are ongoing discussions about how best to preserve the campus mounds, excavating into them may not be the most appropriate step at this time.  The question was raised whether it would be best to request a formal proposal to reopen the unit that could be shared with the full Commission and addressed at a future meeting.  The question had been brought to this meeting because the excavation on Mound B was to begin in a week, and it made sense to undertake both efforts while the staff was available to do the work.  It was noted that reexcavating would allow the question of whether the backfilling method used in 2012 had prevented water from intruding into the mound, and that this would be good baseline data for discussions with LSU.  The discussion noted that if the bentonite, etc., had worked, then yes, we could refill it that way again.  It was not clear what should be done if it was demonstrated that the bentonite had not worked; what new strategy should be tried?  Dr. Ellwood illustrated that cracks were visible in the 2012 profiles and that there are concerns that the mound is slumping.  We just want to avoid helping the mound to collapse.
Dr. McGimsey stated that while he was not opposed to reopening the 2012 unit, but 1) he would like to see a clear statement of what analyses were going to be undertaken, and what the results of those analyses were expected to show, and 2) having more information on how the unit should be backfilled, using what sediments, etc., so that we had a better idea of how to limit impacts to the mound.  It was noted that this latter issue applied equally well of the upcoming excavation into Mound B; Dr. Ellwood noted that an upcoming discussion with LSU staff would hopefully address this issue.  Dr. McGimsey’s approach would require a new permit at a later time.  Mr. Berthelot asked if it was possible to do just a core at this time to gain some data that would direct a future effort.  Dr. Ellwood noted they could use a small diameter core, but that he would prefer to put off any work until they can fully explore the unit. 
Other Business
Dr. McGimsey recommend that the presentation on the Division’s Outreach Program be postponed due to the lack of Commission members present.

Motion:  Mr. Ray Berthelot moved that the Commission meeting be adjourned.  It was seconded by Dr. George Riser.  The Motion passed unanimously.
The meeting adjourned at 3:00 PM. 
